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                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                      Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

Minutes

March 12, 2009
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.
Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Fengler, Holmes, Mack, Marshall, Robinson, and Schultheiss. 
 1. Approval of agenda

Mr. Schultheiss asked to add a motion on the dog park to New Business.  Mr. Fengler asked that three items be added to New Business: gas meters on H Street, a mural at the Sports Zone, and a representative for the Eastern High School Improvement Team. The agenda, as amended, was approved without objection.
 2. Minutes

The minutes for the February meeting were approved without objection.
3. Community Comments
There were no community comments.
 4. Community Presentation – Kingsman Field Dog Park
Sherry Frear, of the Department of Parks and Recreation (DCPR) presented the recommended design for the Kingsman Field Dog Park.   She said that this plan was the ninth iteration of the design.   The space is 125,000 sq. ft., and will cost between $250,000 and $325,000.  It will be surfaced with turf or stone dust, and a plan to use artificial turf got pushback from EPA.  The schedule is to contract for the architectural/engineering firm that will oversee the project, and deal with outstanding storm water issues, and begin construction in mid- to late fall.  The current basketball courts will be relocated.  There will be no fence in the area next to the adjoining church where a community or student garden is planned.  She said that the Chief Operating Officer at Options School is 100% behind the plan, and may even have the students taking part in the maintenance of the park.  She said she didn’t have information about on-going major maintenance.
Mr. Robinson expressed concerns about the park’s impact on the environment.  In answer to a question from Mr. Schultheiss, Ms. Frear said that the funding for the project includes moving the basketball courts as well as construction of the dog park.  She said that there was funding to maintain the park on a regular schedule.  She also said that moving the basketball courts will require closing them for about three months, but that will not happen during the summer.
 5. Officer Reports
Chair
The Chair had no report.
Vice Chair
The vice chair had no report.
Secretary
The Secretary had no report.
Treasurer
Commissioner Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report. The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $23,662.88, and that the savings account balance was $4,190.36.  There was an interest payment to the savings account of $1.07.  There were disbursements of $2,166 to Voice of the Hill for 2009 ads (Check #1406), $135 to Roberta Weiner for transcription of minutes (Check #1407); and $182.80 to FedEx Office for photocopying (Check #1407), leaving a balance of $21,179.08 in the checking account, and $4,191.43 in the savings account.  Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to approve the expenditures.  The motion passed without objection. Motion: Mr. Alberti moved /Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was approved without objection.

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying for each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection.

 6. SMD Reports
Mr. Robinson reported that he had surveyed 35 vacant and abandoned buildings in his SMD and took pictures of them.  He found that most of them were in some state of construction.
Ms. Beatty reported that Cody Rice is working on the vacant properties in her SMD, and they have identified seven that are vacant.

Mr. Schultheiss reported that he’s working on the properties in the 1300 And 1400 blocks.
Mr. Fengler reported that he’s still working on the parking at Sherwood.  There is a green sign there for a two-hour except ion because it is a commercial zone.  He noted that this is the one-year anniversary of his efforts.
Mr. Marshall reported that the sidewalk on 9th Street between K and H Streets has been re-bricked.   He reported that a building at 1125 Wiley Street NE which is in foreclosure was left without a third story, and the developer left trash at the uncompleted site. BZA is working to resolve the problem.  He said there is a big hole behind four-story town houses being built at 12th and K Streets, which the developer has seven days to fill. 
 7. Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing 

Ms. Beatty said that there were three cases involving the single sales moratorium that had come before the Committee:
China House 1601 Benning Road NE
She said the establishment has a record of problems with underage sales, loitering etc.  She also pointed out that the law is so new and there’s not yet a record of how it will work.  Motion:  Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to oppose the granting of an exemption to the single sales ban for China House.  The motion passed 7-0-1, with Mr. Alberti not voting.

New York Liquors 1447 Maryland Avenue NE
Mr. Schultheiss said that he hears complaints about the establishment all the time, and he sees a lot of single empties on the ground in front of the store.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to oppose the granting of an exemption to the single sales ban.  The motion passed 7-0-1, with Mr. Alberti not voting.
 Capitol Liquors  1835 Benning Road NE
Motion:  Ms. Beatty moved/ Ms. Mack seconded a motion that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to not oppose the granting of an exemption for this store to the singles sales ban for Capitol Liquors with the stipulation that within 30- days the owner sign a VA  which prohibits the sale of single beers and limits the sale of half pints to those above a threshold retail price to be negotiated.
Ms. Beatty reported that people have great things to say about the establishment, and that Ms. Mack says they make a contribution to the neighborhood.  They are close to Wards 5 and 7 in proximity of stores that are selling half pints. They are interested only in a waiver to sell half-pints, not beer or malt liquor.  She said she wanted to be responsive to store owners, and that it was price that impacts behavior, the problem is the price point.  She suggested that a price floor be set for sales.  
Mr. Holmes said he has a problem setting a threshold price, and it’s too early to be granting any exceptions.  Mr. Fengler said he would like a discussion of how the threshold retail price will be established.  He said he would like input from the Committee as to what it would be.  Ms. Beatty responded that the merchant said under $5, and she feels that a $10 range would be good.  Mr. Marshall added that no product should be sold under $10. Mr. Schultheiss said the he is uncomfortable with the concept when there’s an existing policy on half pints.  He said he’s uncomfortable picking winners and losers. Mr. Robinson said he is also uncomfortable with setting prices, but that the argument about the proximity of stores selling singles is compelling.  He asked whether the motion could be bifurcated.  Mr. Fengler said he is not in favor of exceptions and has trouble setting thresholds.

A representative of the Korean Grocers Association said that the law gives power to the ANC to reward owners who behave.  He said that without exemptions, owners have no incentive to do anything.  He pointed out that the owner of Capitol Liquors has spent $6000 to pave a parking lot, and he stopped selling singles.  Elizabeth Nelson said that there has been no time at all to see how the ban is working.  Ms. Mack said she is in support of the motion because the store is close to Wards 5 and 7 and he is willing to stop selling beers and malt liquor.  Mr. Holmes said that 6A and 6C have the worst problems in the Ward, and that retailers have to move forward and change their clientele.  He said he is prepared to consider exemptions after as while, but not yet.  Motion: Mr. Robinson moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a substitute motion to not oppose the granting of an exemption to Capitol Liquors for the sale of half pints, with the stipulation that within 30 days the owner sign a VA which prohibits the sale of single beers, ales and malt liquors. Mr. Robinson said he made the motion to eliminate the price point.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Robinson seconded a substitute motion to refer the motion back to the Committee to develop a cleaner recommendation to present to the Commission.  The referral passed without objection.  Mr. Alberti did not vote.
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection

Economic Development and Zoning
H Street Connection
Mr. Ronneberg presented two resolutions relating to the H Street Connection project, which had a detailed discussion at the Economic Development Committee meeting:
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion that the ANC accept the Committee’s recommendation to support the PUD case for the H Street Connection going to “set down”, based on the project’s zoning and design elements.

Mr. Ronneberg said he appreciated that concerns of the ANC had been taken into account in modifying the design, and Mr. Holmes said he was grateful to Mr. Rappport for his responsiveness.  The motion passed without objection.
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation that ANC 6A appoint a committee to 1/ coordinate with other interested groups such as Stanton Park Neighborhood Association, etc, and 2/ develop a list of requested community amenities for the H Street PUD project.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded as motion to appoint Drew Ronneberg, Barbara Halleck, Rich Luna, Omar Mahmud, Cody Rice  and any officer of ANC 6A to serve on the community.  The motion passed without objection.
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection. 

Community Outreach
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/ Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Goals of the Community Outreach Committee for 2009.  The motion passed without objection.
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.


Transportation

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Goals of the Transportation Committee for 2009.  The motion passed without objection.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to accept the Committee’s recommendation to send a letter to DDOT requesting that rush hour parking restrictions be removed along 15th and 17th Streets NE.  The motion passed without objection.
The Committee’s report was accepted without objection.
 8. New Business
Action on Unpermitted Construct ion on Florida Avenue NE
Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Mr. Robinson seconded a motion that the ANC send a letter to DCRA expressing concern with the process that led to unpermitted construction at 1367 Florida Avenue NE that let to the partial collapse of an adjoining structure at 1365 Florida Avenue NE while residents were at home. The letter should include the following requests:
· An update on the training of DCRA inspection staff because this is the third structure within SMD 6A06to collapse during construction within the last two years;

· An investigation and possible revocation of the license of contractors responsible efor the work at 167 Florida Avenue NE

· A list of fines levied and enforcement actions taken on the properties where buildings have collapsed:  1367 Florida Avenue NE, 1222 Maryland Avenue NE, 642 15th Street, NE.

The motion passed without objection.

ANC 6A Agenda Packets
Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to approve the appointment of Heather Schoell to produce and assemble the monthly ANC agenda package, at a rate of $200 per month, and for ANC6A to enter into a contract with her for those services, which will expire at the January 2010 ANC meeting.  The motion passed without objection.

Public Safety Committee
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to reconstitute the Public Safety Committee and name Kelvin Robinson as Chair of the committee.  The motion passed without objection.

Mr. Robinson said that the Committee is important to the ANC, and pointed to the Committee’s mission statement as to why.  Motion: Mr. Robinson moved/Mr. Schultheiss seconded a motion to approve the appointment of Rebecca Sibilia as co-chair of the Committee.  The motion passed without objection.  Motion:  Mr. Robinson moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to appoint the following committee members: Richard Lumm, Sharon Cochran, Joe Bellino, and Daniel Wolff.  Motion:  Mr. Robinson moved/Mr. Alberti seconded a motion to approve the mission statement of the Public Safety Committee.  The motion passed without objection.
H Street Mural
 Byron Peck, head of City Arts, mad a presentation about the installation of a mural on H and 10th Street NE.  Mr. Peck, whose organization has created murals at many sites throughout the City, has received a grant from the DC Commission on the Arts to create the mural, the subject of which, he said, will be the Underground Railroad.  Work on the mural will include the participation of local students. Ms. Beatty, as well as other Commissioners, said that the Underground Railroad, while a worthy subject, was not appropriate for H Street since there is not a direct link with the history of the community.  Motion: Ms. Beatty moved/Mr. Marshall seconded a motion to send a letter to the DC Commission on the Arts saying that the preference of ANC 6A is that the mural be directly related to H Street. 
Derek Woody said that there will be a 30-day comment period before anything happens on the project.  Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Mr. Robinson seconded an amendment to the motion to say that the ANC is supportive of the concept of the mural.   The amendment passed without objection.  The amended motion passed without objection.

Gas Meters on H Street NE

Mr. Fengler reported that Washington Gas is installing gas meters on the front of H Street buildings, and that Anwar Saleem, head of H Street Main Street, is send letters requesting that the meters being installed on the inside or side of buildings.  Motion:  Mr. Fengler moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to endorse Mr. Saleem’s letters.   The motion passed without objection.
Sports Zone Mural
Nike wants to place a mural on the security grates on the front of the Sports Zone at 8th and H Street.  Mr. Saleem reports that Nike would like a letter from the community endorsing review and approval of the design and they will work with the community to guide the process, even though they could do it as a matter of right.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved/Mr. Holmes seconded a motion to endorsing the letter Mr. Saleem is planning to send.   Mr. Alberti said that he doesn’t want to have the ANC as a body endorsing something commercial.  Mr. Fengler said the ANC shouldn’t endorse a letter without having any control over what’s going to happen.  The motion failed 1-4-3.
Eastern High School
Mr. Fengler reported that a School Improvement Team (SIT), made up of community representatives is being put together to work with the DCPS facilities management team to oversee the planning and design of the new Eastern High School.  Motion: Mr. Holmes moved/Mr. Robinson seconded a motion to nominate Mr. Robinson to serve as the ANC 6A representative to the SIT.  The motion passed without objection.

Dog Park Design
Motion: Mr. Schultheiss moved/Ms. Beatty seconded a motion to send a letter of support to DPR for the design of the Kingman Field dog park as present, and asking that they continue to reach out to and work with Options School.  Mr. Robinson expressed his reservations about the proportions of people space to dog space.  The motion passed 5-0-2.
The meeting was adjourned at 9:10 pm.
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